Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday April 16th 2012 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller, (Chairman), A Bush, J Dyball, M Munford, J Taylor, L Wilson, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
County Cllr F Drane and 2 members of the public were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Dist Cllr P Webb, Cllr M Colvey, Cllr K Norris, Cllr P Talbot
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.     
3.      REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2007.

In accordance with paragraph 12(2) of the Revised Code, to hear any representations or answers to member’s questions or evidence provided by any members of the Council having a prejudicial interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
4.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended). 
Mr Hampshire raised a number of points: 

· He wished to record his thanks to County Cllr Drane for assistance with matters concerning a footpath on Lord Rockley’s land; and to Cllr Norris for pursuing concerns about highway white lining in and around the village. 

· Clarification of the matter of council minutes on the website and in the library being up to date. 

· The matter of the former school gates which are stored on Mr & Mrs Hampshire’s premises. This was raised in connection with the review of the council’s assets. It was agreed that these would be examined and the matter considered at the next Finance & Policy Cttee meeting. Action: Parish Clerk to add this matter to the next agenda of the Finance & Policy Cttee. 
5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. The Chairman wished to formally record thanks to Di Drew for all her hard work on the Village Directory. He reminded Cllrs of the Annual Parish Meeting event on 28th April, titled “Lytchett Matravers Connections”, and sought volunteers for various roles on the day.  He expressed thanks to Cllr Taylor for his hard work on the latest edition of Lytchett Link. He also expressed thanks to Cllr Bush for his Chairmanship of the Full Council meeting whilst he was away; and for work on the Volunteer of the Year award at which Kate Coombes was honoured. 
6.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 19th March 2012 Corrections were made to minutes 19, Footpaths bullet point 1 (i.e. J. Dyball reported that Tony Bird has not sent the application about the Huntick Road footpath to Piers Chichester) and Minute 19 Sports Club (i.e. Sita Trust, not Cedar Trust). The minutes were then approved and signed by the Chairman. 
7.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a. Full Council 20th June, minute 15: Lytchett Astro, Football Foundation support meeting. Further to last month’s report, the Parish Clark has made two further attempts to contact Ian Hounsham of LTL Lighting and is awaiting a response to a request for a price for drawing up a lighting scheme which may be submitted with a planning application. 
b. Full Council 18th July, Minute 21: Requested dog bin Frys Close – Purbeck Rd. This dog bin has now been installed and PDC notified of it to add to the clearance round.  
c. Full Council 20 Feb 2012, Minute 15 – Office keys. The Parish Clerk provided sets of keys to Cllrs Bush and Wilson. 
d. Full Council 19th March 2012, minute 5 bullet point 1 – set of minutes in the library. This matter has been investigated by the Parish Clerk, who provides a set of minutes to the library after every meeting. It was discovered that a section of the minutes had apparently been removed from the file in the library. This has now been reinstated, and the librarian has indicated that she will mark the copies “Not to be taken away”. 

e. Full Council 19th March 2012, minute 20 bullet point 2 - Updating of council website. Cllr Norris has spoken to Mark Gracey about this. 

f. Full Council 19th March 2012, minute 20 bullet point 5 – Arrangements for Jubilee street party. Cllr Taylor confirmed that he had written to all local businesses informing them of the intended road closure. As reported at the recent Finance & Policy Cttee meeting, one business has objected and DCC have advised that on the grounds of this objection, as well as the High St being a bus route, the closure request will be refused. Cllr Taylor advised that the recreation ground car park is to be used for this instead – as approved by the Council.   

8.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.

In the absence of Dist Cllrs Colvey and Webb, Dist Cllr Drane offered the following:
· Bus service changes – This matter was raised at PDC. The Chief Executive is to send a strongly worded letter to DCC expressing the view that it is unacceptable that the communities of Lytchett Matravers, Lytchett Minster and Upton are left in this situation. The matter has also been raised with Annette Brooke.  

· Planning Board site visits – concern has been expressed that only Planning Board members could attend or be able to speak at site visits. Cllr Drane believes that at the PDC Policy meeting it has been agreed that a Parish / Town council member would be invited. 

· Masters Pit wind farm proposal – This has gone to appeal to the Planning Inspectorate. 

9.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported the following: 

Regarding bus services for Upton and Lytchett Matravers Cllr Drane reported that he had attended four meetings at DCC to discuss the bus service. Currently, he understands that Damory will cover routes for Upton and Lytchett Matravers not covered by First Hampshire – until 9th June. The early bus for people attending work and returning are covered as part of this arrangement. DCC have agreed to meet Cllr Drane again on 2nd May 2012 to discuss the bus services after 9th June. Currently DCC have reiterated that there is no more money to support such services in their Budget. In response to a related question, Cllr Drane agreed to check the status and future of the X8 service at weekends. 
Cllr Drane attended a Policy Development Panel on the Modernisation Review of Public Libraries on 5th April. It was suggested at this that DCC are not maximising the opportunities presented by social media such as Facebook, etc. He understands that this is now being addressed by DCC. He observed that DCC appear to be confident that Libraries not in the funded “core” are working well towards establishing business plans. 

10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES – No formal Sub-Committee of the council had met, however it was reported that the Scouts are undertaking a feasibility study of the use of Club Hall and a reciprocal arrangement for use of the Scout hut.   

11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Cttee (see minutes of 2nd April 2012).

Cllr Bush reported on the following recommendations:

· Acceptance of the latest bank reconciliation and accounts update – noting the £145 discrepancy arising from a payment incorrectly made by Santander without the council’s authorisation to HMRC VAT. This statement is attached to the Finance & Policy Cttee minutes at Appendix A.  AGREED
· Approval of grant awards for 2012/13 as detailed in Appendix B of the Finance & Policy Cttee minutes. AGREED
· Approval of the review of the council’s asset statement as attached to the Finance & Policy Cttee minutes at Appendix C. It was noted that the original acquisition costs would be used for the Annual Return as required by the External Auditors, whilst depreciated values will be used in the Council’s accounts because this provides useful management / planning information for maintenance and replacements.  
(b) Planning Cttee – (see minutes 5th April 2012). Cllr Munford commented that there were no recommendations to bring forward. 
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   
12. Planning Application 6/2012/0224 Mr and Mrs Uden. Halls Valley, Halls Road, Lytchett Matravers. BH16 6DP. Alterations and change of use of stable building to a unit of holiday accommodation. After some discussion it was noted that the detail in this application required further examination, as well as a visit to the site. It was therefore agreed to arrange for members of the Planning Committee to undertake this within the following 48 hours and then provide the Parish Clerk with views to respond to PDC. 
13. Planning Application 6/2012/0231 Mr & Mrs Percy. 1 Spy Close, Lytchett Matravers, BH16 6DQ. Demolish existing garage and erect single storey side (east) extension and single storey lean-to extension to (west) elevation. NO OBJECTION. 
14. Planning Application 6/2012/0228 Emotion Energy (Bournemouth) Ltd. Redbridge Farm, Dolmans Hill, Lytchett Matravers, BH16 6HP. Installation of ground mounted solar photovoltaic arrays, generating up to 4.99 MW, together with inverter housing and associated infrastructure. After some discussion it was noted that the detail in this application required further examination, as well as a visit to the site. It was therefore agreed to arrange for members of the Planning Committee to undertake this within the following 48 hours and then provide the Parish Clerk with views to respond to PDC.
15. Consideration of proposed council meetings schedule for 2012/2013. The Parish Clerk referred to the schedule he had prepared and circulated before the meeting. The dates are based on a well-established formula which is understood by the public. Discussion included a minor correction to the schedule and then focussed on the date for the Annual Parish Meeting for 2013. It was AGREED that this should be 27th April 2013 in the Village Hall commencing at 10:30am. The publication of the schedule, including the agreed date for the 2013 Annual Parish Meeting, was AGREED and is attached at Appendix A to these minutes.  
16.     Consideration and approval of review of council’s earmarked reserves. Cllr Bush explained that he, Cllr Norris and the Parish Clerk had met to review this. He had circulated a revised statement for the Council’s consideration which addresses the requirement to state assets at original purchase cost rather than to apply depreciation to them. Cllr Dyball raised a question about the Council’s agreement to contribute up to 10% of the cost of the new play area on the Recreation Ground – which will come from a combination of the Play Area Sinking Fund and the general funds. It was AGREED TO APPROVE this statement of council’s reserves. A copy is attached at Appendix B to these minutes. 
17.     Neighbourhood Planning. Cllr Bush referred to a proposal paper he had circulated to all Cllrs before the meeting. He explained that local council’s plans must adhere to the District Core Strategy, but over time they will also be able to influence and direct the Strategy.  The plan has a 15 year horizon and can cover issues such as residential planning, business development, and social assets. The setting up of a formal Working Group (made up of Parish Councillors and other members of the community) is required to progress the plan. Ultimately a local referendum on the Neighbourhood Plan will be required prior to submitting it to PDC.  The purpose of this agenda item was to seek formal approval of the Council to set up such a Working Group and allocate Councillors to it.  This proposal was APPROVED; and it was noted that Cllrs Bush, Norris, Wilson, Taylor and Miller would be members. A date is to be set for the first meeting to start the process.   
18. Insurance claim: tree branch- Church Walk and Row Park Cemetery.  The Parish Clerk reminded those present that he had emailed Cllrs on this subject recently. In summary, the council was advised by DAS (providing the legal services part of the Councils Insurance cover with Zurich) to make a claim to the landowner’s insurers for “consequential loss” to recover the cost of making safe the oak tree which broke and suspended across Church Walk and the Cemetery in August 2011.  Ultimately, the landowner’s insurers refused to meet this claim on the grounds that the landowner’s insurance does not provide cover for such an eventuality. The matter was then taken up again with Zurich who advised that whilst the legal cover provides for the cost of defence against legal action brought against the council, it does not provide for meeting the cost of taking legal action – such as might be necessary in this exceptional case. After some discussion, and in view of the cost to the public purse, it was felt appropriate to write to the landowner to ascertain whether he is prepared to reimburse the public funds expended on this. It was also suggested that the  Parish Clerk discuss the matter with PDC’s legal department. Action: Parish Clerk to write to the landowner and also consult PDC accordingly. 
19. Proposed replacement of dog bin – Hannams Close. The Parish Clerk explained that this bin is rusting out at the bottom and needs to be replaced. It was AGREED to purchase a replacement for it. 
20. Report of any training activity undertaken in the past month.

Cllr Bush attended the Finance Update seminar given by Peter Lacey. 
21.   REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Carnival 
	PACT 
	DAPTC 
	Footpaths 

	School Councillor
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	Village Hall


The following reports were made:

Footpaths - Cllr Dyball reported that PDC have confirmed that the Wimborne Rd / Huntick Rd footpath can replace the footpath included in the Polo Club Planning Permission.
Village Hall – Cllr Wilson provided an update on the replacement doors which may have some noise reduction effects on the Blanchard Room. 

22. Council to approve the following payments due:- 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	2088
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – March

 
	993.65
	0.00
	993.65

	2089
	HMRC
	Quarter 4 PAYE / ENI 2011/12. 
	1153.42
	0.00
	1153.42

	2090
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – March 
	240.75
	0.00
	240.75

	2091
	The Landscape Group (formerly Banyards) 
	Cemetery maintenance 01/04/12
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	2092
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass cutting, southern end of Rec – March 
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	2093
	Brighstone Landscaping Ltd
	Maintenance of Foxhills Open Space Jan – Mar 2012. 
	525.23
	105.05
	630.28

	2094
	K Norris
	Expenses incurred  - reimbursement of cost of Newsquest delivery of Village Directory. 
	45.54
	0.00
	45.54

	2095
	Anglebury Press Ltd
	Printing 1000 x Lytchett Link
	243.00
	0.00
	243.00

	2096
	Anglebury Press Ltd
	Printing 2000 x Village Directories
	582.00
	0.00
	582.00

	2097
	Southern Electric
	Car Park Lighting Q4 2011-12
	16.70
	0.83
	17.53

	2098
	DAPTC
	Localism Act Update - fees
	90.00
	0.00
	90.00

	2099
	DAPTC
	Financial update with Peter Lacey
	20.00
	0.00
	20.00

	3000
	Trade UK (B&Q)
	Teak oil & Post Cement


	25.26
	5.06
	30.32

	3001
	Lytchett Matravers Village Hall
	Invoice for electricity used during 2011/12 Parish Office
	300.98
	0.00
	300.98

	3002
	Lytchett Matravers Carnival 
	Grant award 2012
	500.00
	0.00
	500.00

	3003
	Dorset County Council
	Annual land rental – Club Hall
	15.00
	0.00
	15.00

	3004
	J Taylor


	Expenses Incurred – reimbursement of payment to Newsquest – L Link & Connections  distributions. 
	68.56
	0.00
	68.56

	3005
	J Taylor


	Expenses – mileage 
	9.36
	0.00
	9.36

	3006
	Anglebury Press ltd
	Printing 1200 x Connections leaflets
	130.00
	0.00
	130.00


23.   Correspondence


The Parish Clerk reported on the following correspondence received:

· A letter from DCC notifying Cllrs of a review of the Mobile Library Service. 

· A letter from the Open Spaces Society accompanying their invitation for annual membership renewal. 
Cllr Dyball reported that former Cllr Peter Burbidge had passed on some local footpath maps to her. 

24. Matters of Interest & Information. 

· Cllr Wilson asked about progress on the project to refurbish the memorial ground railings. The Parish Clerk reported that Terry Homer has the list of equipment to purchase and will be doing so in the next day or so. 

· Cllr Munford commented on the overgrown state of the hedge and ditch in Eldons Drove alongside the recreation Ground. It was noted that this work cannot be undertaken until after the end of June. Action: Parish Clerk to request Mr Warr to undertake the work in due course.  

· Cllr Miller reminded those present that some time ago the council had given approval for the purchase of a gazebo but that nothing further had been done about it. He wished to confirm the council’s continued approval and to go ahead by getting some prices. This was AGREED.   
The meeting closed at 21:33 
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
Appendix A                          Lytchett Matravers Parish Council                               
TIMETABLE OF MEETINGS 2012/2013

	
	Finance/Policy

Committee

(1st Monday)*
	Environment/
Amenities

Committee

(1st  Monday)
	Planning

Committee

(1st Thursday)
	FULL COUNCIL

(3rd Monday)*

	May 2012
	
	Mon 14th    
	Thurs 3rd 
	Mon 21st (Annual meeting)

	June
	Mon 11th   


	
	Thurs 7th     
	Mon 18th   

	July
	
	Mon 2nd  
	Thurs 5th     
	Mon 16th 

	August
	Mon 6th     
	
	Thurs 2nd   
	Mon 20th  

	September
	
	Mon 3rd     
	Thurs 6th     
	Mon 17th  

	October
	Mon 1st  
	
	Thurs 4th 
	Mon 15th

	November 
	
	Mon 5th  
	Thurs 1st    
	Mon 19th   

	December
	Mon 3rd 
	
	Thurs 6th    
	Mon 17th   

	January 2013
	
	Mon 7th  
	Thurs 3rd   
	Mon 21st 

	February 
	Mon 4th  
	
	Thurs 7th  
	Mon 18th   

	March
	
	Mon 4th  
	Thurs 7th   
	Mon 18th  

	April
	Mon 8th   
	
	Thurs 4th  
	Mon 15th

	May
	
	Mon 13th    
	Thurs 2nd  
	Mon 20th (Annual meeting)


ANNUAL PARISH MEETINGS: Saturday 27th April 2013 at 10:30am

Members of the public and the press are welcome at the above meetings, which are normally held in the Village School 7.30 p.m.

(Agreed by Full Council, 16th April 2012)
1

